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Watch the Open Space Meeting LIVE and rebroadcast on Comcast Channels 

96, 1090,   Frontier Channel 6071 and LIVE streamed or on-demand 
at www.simsburytv.org 

 
OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE 

Tuesday June 2, 2020  
4:30 P.M. 

 
SPECIAL MEETING AGENDA 

 
Call to Order 
 
1. Public Audience 

 
2. Approval of Minutes  

• March 4, 2020 Meeting 
 
3. Open Space Referral on Meadowood Acquisition 

 
4. Updates (Oral Reports) 

• Parks and Open Space Master Plan 
• CT Statutes and Recreational Liability  
• Mountain Biking in Nature Preserves 
• Pollinator Pathway Program, Possible Grants 

 
 
 

Adjourn  

http://www.simsburytv.org/


Open Space Commission 1 

Wednesday, March 4, 2020 2 

4:30PM- Board of Education Conference Room, Town Hall 3 

REGUALR MEETING MINUTES - DRAFT 4 

 5 

PRESENT: Eric Wellman, Susan Masino, Margery Winters, Anne Erickson, David Bush, Bill Rice 6 

 7 

STAFF PRESENT: Maria Capriola Town Manager, Tom Tyburski Director of Culture, Parks and Recreation, 8 

Mike Glidden, Planning Director, Jeff Shea, Town Engineer 9 

 10 

Absent:  Helen Peterson, Tim Walczak  11 

 12 

Call to Order 13 

Mr. Wellman called the meeting to order at 4:30PM 14 

 15 

1.) Public Audience 16 

Mr. Wellman asked if there were any members of the Public who wished to speak.  17 

 18 

Diane Nash spoke to not being in favor of the sale or disposition of open space. She is concerned a 19 

homeowner could then subdivide and change the characteristic of a neighborhood. An idea of a life-use 20 

lease for the current abutting homeowner to the Holcomb Street parcel was mentioned by Ms. Nash. 21 

She feels we are rewarding someone for encroaching on open space.  22 

 23 

John Schafer spoke to the proposed Holcomb Street transaction and recommended leasing the property 24 

versus selling it. 25 

 26 

Mary Bolbrook spoke about a center for biodiversity. She said how open space increases our quality of 27 

life and that it is harmful to the town to carve up open space for short-term financial benefits. She urged 28 

the commission against the Holcomb transaction.  29 

 30 

Bill Cordner stated he was oppose to the sale of open space and the proposed Holcomb Street 31 

transaction.   32 

 33 

2.) Approval of Minutes 34 

a) A motion to approve the January 8, 2020 minutes as presented was made by D. 35 

Bush, seconded by M. Winters. All voted in favor. Motion passed. 36 

 37 

3.) Updates 38 

Parks and Open Space Master Plan – Tom Tyburski gave an update to the Committee on the Parks and 39 

Open Space Master Plan. He stated that the goal is to give a presentation to the Board of Selectmen on 40 

April 27th.    41 

 42 



Stewardship, Policies and Land Management Work Group – Mike Glidden stated that the Town’s new 43 

code compliance officer will be doing research and helping with the work group. M. Winters 44 

recommended we have a policy and criteria for the purchase and sale of open space. 45 

 46 

4.) Open Space Referral on Sale of Open Space on Holcomb Street 47 

Jeff Shea started with the trail easement overview. He mentioned that the State right of way at the 48 

Route 10/315 intersection is not sufficient width for a bike path and that the proposed path is the most 49 

favorable alignment. Mike Glidden gave an overview on the Holcomb Street referral including the 50 

comments from the Planning and Conservation Commissions. Conservation suggested a deed restriction 51 

with no future construction on the parcel. E. Wellman read into the record (a copy has been placed 52 

following these minutes) a letter written by H. Peterson. It stated her opposition to the proposed 53 

transaction because the town lacks a stewardship policy. 54 

 55 

D. Bush stated that the Holcomb parcel abuts another piece of open space and has a drainage 56 

easement. He questioned if a subsequent owner could develop that parcel. He stated that he supports a 57 

deed restriction to not construct on the parcel. Mike Glidden stated that 2 regulations prohibit the 58 

subdivision of the parcel. D. Bush supports not subdividing the parcel in the future. E. Wellman stated he 59 

would support a deed restriction not allowing construction. M. Winters stated she likes the idea of 60 

leasing the property. D. Bush stated the importance of the bike path as it is a critical piece to connect 61 

Bloomfield and Tariffville as well as it being a part of the East Coast Greenway.  62 

 63 

E. Wellman agreed that the town needs a policy for stewardship. He said that we would be losing a piece 64 

that is inaccessible to our residents but gaining an asset in the bike trail that is accessible to all residents 65 

of Simsbury. S. Masino inquired about standards of bike path construction. Jeff Shea responded that we 66 

aspire to conform to standards set but that some older parts of the bikeway don’t comply with modern 67 

design standards.  S. Masino stated that wildlife corridors and pollinator pathways don’t require public 68 

access. She would be willing to consider a life time lease for this parcel instead of a sale.  69 

 70 

E. Wellman motioned to enter into executive session, seconded by S. Masino, to discuss purchase and 71 

sale of real property at 133 Holcomb Street at 5:15pm. The 6 commission members, Maria Capriola, 72 

Mike Glidden, Tom Tyburski and Jeff Shea went into executive session.  73 

 74 

The Commission left executive session at 5:48pm.  75 

 76 

E. Wellman moved, seconded by S. Masino, to recommend to the Board of Selectmen a positive referral 77 

for sale of the property at 133 Holcomb Street with a deed restriction that no future structures are 78 

placed at that parcel or that a life time lease be considered. In favor: Eric Wellman, Anne Erickson, David 79 

Bush and Margery Winters; Opposed: Susan Masino and Bill Rice. The motion passed 4 to 2.  80 

 81 

5.) Pollinator Pathway 82 

M. Winters gave an update on the pollinator pathways and some pilot projects at Simsbury Farms. E. 83 

Wellman stated he would like to see pollinator gardens happening in town.  84 

 85 

ADJOURN 86 



D. Bush made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by B. Rice.  All voted in favor. Motion passed. 87 

Meeting adjourned at 5:55pm. 88 

 89 

Respectfully submitted, 90 

Maria Capriola 91 

Town Manager    92 

 93 

 94 

 95 

 96 

 97 

 98 

From: Helen Peterson  99 

Date: March 4, 2020 at 12:01:21 AM EST 100 

To: Wellman Eric  101 

Subject: Wednesday's Open Space Committee meeting 102 

Hello Eric,  103 

Greetings from NC. I sincerely regret not being at the Wednesday meeting. May I request that you 104 

provide each member with a copy of this email and respectfully ask that you read it aloud into the 105 

record, as I address my concerns re the Referral under agenda item 4. 106 

 107 

As I understand the Referral, it is the result of the town's need to purchase an easement along Tariffville 108 

Rd. for the bike path...a very laudable project! One that should be pursued independently. 109 

 110 

The owner of that property has requested in turn to purchase from the town a one acre plus parcel of 111 

open space abutting his property on Holcomb St. ( and accepting his appraisal is not in the best interest 112 

of the town). 113 

 114 

My comments remain more importantly to the issue of should the Town sell a parcel or any parcel of 115 

open space land AT THIS TIME? 116 

 117 

As I read the referral, a number of assumptions are appallingly incorrect and misguiding. 118 

 119 

' The town of Simsbury does not maintain this area.....nor has plans for future maintenance of this area.' 120 

 121 

Incorrect! The town DOES MAINTAIN the area .....in its natural state as intended in part and 122 

appropriately as conserved land.! 123 

 124 

I strongly urge the committee to pay close attention to the meaning of the words maintain and 125 

maintenance as inferred in this referral. Are we still assuming, collectively within our town government, 126 

agencies, departments, officials and staff, that to 'maintain' an area means only mowing, cleaning, or 127 

actively altering its use??  What has happened to all the meaningful discussions we have had based on 128 

credible emerging science of the value of 'maintaining' an area of open space in its natural state? 129 



 130 

As to 'no future plans' ? What of our many discussions and efforts re the emerging value of open space 131 

for connectivity, wild life corridors and the pollinator program? Where might this area fit?  Further, this 132 

area is no less an important area within greater conserved land as it relates to the health of the Earth. 133 

 134 

I could go on and on but let me go back to why I stated it would be ill advised for any sale AT THIS TIME. 135 

 136 

My responsibility, the Committee's responsibility as the designated Stewards of the Town's open space, 137 

is to advise and assist the administration, the BOS, in making good, important decisions re our 138 

conserved lands. 139 

 140 

What is hindering our ability to do this effectively right now is the lack of a stewardship Policy. It is 141 

important that we get this done! And certainly before this or any such Referral can be considered.  142 

 143 

Such a sale now allows a precedent we cannot live with rightly. Without a viable and worthwhile Policy 144 

that truly reflects the value that all our residents place on our conserved lands, we are at risk that a 145 

dangerous precedent will dictate our Policy. And we are at risk that the Planning and Conservation 146 

Commissions will continue to make decisions without 'that Policy' to guide them. 147 

 148 

I sincerely appreciate the opportunity to be part of this committee's deliberations from a distance. 149 

Thank you! 150 

 151 

Helen 152 

 153 

P.S.  The referral states that the abutting property owner has 'maintained the area of open space over 154 

the years'.  Was that with or without the town's knowledge?  Again, without a Policy, inappropriate 155 

practices and precedents will occur. 156 

 157 
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MEMORANDUM 

 

To:  Planning Commission, Open Space Committee, Conservation Commission, 

Zoning Commission, Historic District Commission and Culture, Parks and 

Recreation Commission 

CC:   Mike Glidden, Director of Planning and Community Development; 

Tom Tyburski, Culture, Parks, and Recreation Director; Jeff Shea, Town 

Engineer 

From:  Maria E. Capriola, Town Manager 

Date:   May 28, 2020 

Subject:    Referal from the Board of Selectmen 

 

 

At its meeting on May 11, 2020, the Board of Selectmen discussed the potential open space 

acquisition at the Meadowood site. The Board of Selectmen made the following motion: 

Move, effective May 11, 2020, to refer the potential acquisition of “Meadowood” by the 

Town of Simsbury to the Open Space Committee, Planning Commission, Conservation 

Commission, Zoning Commission, Historic District Commission, and Culture, Parks and 

Recreation Commission for comment on proposed purchase of open space.  

 

The items included in the Board of Selectmen April 6
th

 ad May 11
th

 packets on this matter have 

been attached for your reference.  

 

A referral response is respectfully requested by July 7, 2020, prior to the July 13
th

 Board of 

Selectmen meeting (it is expected to be discussed further by the Board during the summer). 

Please submit your response to me in writing. 

 

Thank you for your assistance with this matter. 
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MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING 
 

 This Memorandum of Understanding dated this __ day of April, 2020 is between the 
Town of Simsbury and The Trust for Public Land to establish and define the respective roles of 
each party related to the project described herein. 
 

Statement of Purpose 
 

 
 The Trust for Public Land (“TPL”) agrees to continue to support its efforts on behalf of 
the Town of Simsbury (“Town”) to preserve approximately 282 acres of undeveloped land 
currently owned by Riverbend Development CT, LLC. known as the Meadowood Conservation 
Project (“Meadowood”) and used for agriculture and other conservation related purposes (the 
“Property”).  A map of the Property is attached.  TPL is willing to assist the Town in this effort 
at the Town’s request and the Town hereby seeks TPL’s assistance.  The purpose of this 
Memorandum of Understanding is to memorialize the agreement between the Town and TPL to 
work together, to define how TPL works, and to propose the next steps that TPL expects to take 
to move forward with preservation of this important Simsbury property. 
 

The Purpose of the Trust for Public Land 
 

 TPL’s interest in working with the Town is to advance TPL’s organizational mission.  
TPL is a national, non-profit land conservation organization founded in 1972.  It’s mission is to 
protect land for people, which it accomplishes through several services.  TPL’s principal service 
is working with public agencies to identify and acquire private open spaces for conveyance into 
public ownership and management.  TPL helps government agencies accomplish their land 
acquisition priorities and also works with local communities and groups, along with land trusts 
and other non-profits to strengthen their land conservation and protection activities. 
 
 TPL is an independent principal in each of its transactions, and is not an agent for the 
governmental agencies with which it works.  As such, it will not act as the Town’s agent for this 
project, but will provide technical assistance as requested in a letter of even or nearly even date 
hereto.  This independence will benefit Simsbury because it allows TPL to take the necessary 
risks – especially financial – that are critical to succeed in the competitive real estate arena. 
 

The Trust for Public Land’s Role 
 
 Simsbury desires to work with TPL because it has an established track record of success 
in negotiating complex real estate negotiations including the successful partnership with the 
Town to acquire the Ethel Walker Woods property.  TPL is also accomplished in finding the 
additional public or private funds that may be necessary to acquire the Property, and because 
TPL may reduce Simsbury’s financial burden for the acquisition of the Property, either in fee or 
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as development rights.  These savings may include a reduction of acquisition costs for the Town 
through the identification and acquisition of grand funds from public and private sources.  TPL 
absorbs many of the costs inherent in acquiring lands, including attorneys’ time, and staff time 
involved in negotiating complex agreements.  For this project, TPL may also absorb some of the 
cost associated with completing appraisals, environmental assessments and surveys. 
 

The Trust for Public Land’s Funding 
 

 As a private, non-profit §501(c)(3)) organization, TPL relies entirely upon the generosity 
of donors, including individuals, foundations and occasionally corporations.  Like all non-profits, 
it asks those individuals who know it best, and who most appreciate its work, to become 
contributors.  These donors include landowners with whom it works, and foundations and 
wealthy individuals who particularly understand the benefits that inure to a community when a 
special property is protected.  This Memorandum of Understanding does not obligate Simsbury 
to donate to TPL nor does it contractually obligate Simsbury to provide funding for acquisition 
of the Property until and unless all necessary non-municipal sources of funds and local approvals 
are obtained as set forth herein. 
 

Action Plan 
 
 TPL and the Town will undertake the following next steps to accomplish their joint 
conservation objective for the Property: 
 
 1. TPL has negotiated an agreement to purchase the Property from the Riverbend 

Development CT, LLC either in fee interest or in development rights, and, if the 
Town is (a) satisfied with the terms of the agreement and that all required non-
municipal funds have been obtained or committed, and (b) if the contract is approved 
by the Board of Selectmen, the Board of Finance, the Planning Commission and 
possibly the Special Town Meeting under Charter Section 409, the Town will enter 
into a contract to purchase said Property subject to approval at referendum.  TPL will 
do so at its own risk and expense, and prior to the execution of an approved contract 
and approval at referendum, TPL’s activities will not obligate the Town to fund the 
acquisition of the Property in any way.  

 
 2. At the Town’s request, TPL shall provide the Town with non-confidential 

information it has in its possession regarding its negotiations with Riverbend 
Development CT, LLC for the purchase a fee interest or development rights in the 
Property, including all appraisals, option agreements, reports, maps and information 
regarding the Property.  TPL understands that absent a specific agreement, it cannot 
compel the Town to expend its funds to hire consultants or to provide additional 
reports or information. 
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 3. TPL will complete its due diligence examinations of the Property and share the 
results of examinations of title, environmental, and other due diligence with the 
Town.  The Town shall undertake, at its expense, its own due diligence efforts. 

 
 4. If both TPL and the Town are satisfied with TPL’s due diligence, TPL will present 

the terms and conditions of the sale of the Property to the Town for approval by the 
Board of Selectmen, the Board of Finance, the Planning Commission and possibly the 
Special Town Meeting under Charter Section 409.  TPL and the Town will enter into 
a contract under which the Town would acquire a fee interest or development rights 
in the Property from TPL, subject to funding and public approval as set forth below.  

 
 5. Upon approval by the Board of Selectman, the Board of Finance and the Planning 

Commission, and a referendum, if necessary, shall be scheduled in conformance with 
the Town’s Charter to conduct a referendum vote on the purchase of the Property 
either from Riverbend Development CT, LLC or from TPL. 

 
 6. Prior to said Meeting of Town agencies and possible referendum, TPL and the Town 

shall work together to inform Simsbury officials, residents and voters of the 
opportunity to purchase a fee interest or development rights in the Property. 

 
 7. TPL and the Town shall confer and develop strategies, and work together to identify 

and raise the public and private funds necessary for the Town to complete the 
purchase of the Property either in fee or in development rights.  It is expressly 
understood and agreed that the Town reserves the right to reject any proposal 
whatsoever from TPL for the purchase of the Property  

 
 8. TPL shall convey the Property to the Town in conformance with the agreement 

between TPL and the Town. 
 

Term 
 

 The term of this Memorandum of Understanding shall be two years from the date set 
forth above.  The Town, acting through its Town Manager, at its sole option may, upon the 
request of TPL, extend the term for one (1) year for a total term of three (3) years.  It is 
understood and agreed that any extension of the term beyond three (3) years shall require the 
approval of the Board of Selectmen. 

 
THE TRUST FOR PUBLIC LAND   THE TOWN OF SIMSBURY 
 
 
___________________________________  ______________________________ 
Walker Holmes      Maria E. Capriola  
State Director, CT      Town Manager 
Duly Authorized      Duly Authorized 
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Walker Holmes 
Connecticut State Director 
The Trust for Public Land 
101 Whitney Ave, 2nd Floor 
New Haven, CT 06510 
 
 
Dear Ms. Holmes: 
 
 By this letter, The Town of Simsbury, Connecticut officially requests technical advice and 
assistance from your organization in connection with our efforts to develop a program to finance 
land conservation and recreation and a potential related ballot measure.  As part of your advice 
and assistance, I understand you may conduct public opinion research, study local laws and 
recent elections, and evaluate the feasibility of acquisition, in fee or through conservation 
easements, of key properties. 
 

We are interested not only in the factual information that you can provide to us, but also your 
organization’s opinions and recommendations on public funding measures available to us and strategies 
to enact such measures.  That would include understanding the public’s priorities and attitudes regarding 
land conservation and other issues currently facing Simsbury and how the public would respond to 
different methods of presenting those issues.  Although your submissions will be directed to the attention 
of Maria E. Capriola, Town Manager, I understand that your responses to this request will be for the 
general use of the Town of Simsbury. 
 
 This request will continue in effect for any advice you offer or presentations you submit 
related to such matters. In addition, we would like to take this opportunity to request that you 
continue to be available to provide technical advice and assistance in this area and on related 
matters in the future. 
 
 Thank you for your organization’s contribution to the work of Simsbury. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Maria Capriola 
Town Manager 
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